HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, JANUARY 8 2019 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Kim R. Roy, Troy E. Garron and Thomas Millias present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA

With the above additions, the agenda for Tuesday, January 8th, was unanimously approved.

MINUTES

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:
Regular Session – November 9, 2018

Regular Session – November 27, 2018

Regular Session – December 11, 2018

AFFIRMED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Vendor Warrant
	# 55
	$ 207,126.22

	Payroll Warrant
	# 56
	$ 366,464.52

	Vendor Warrant
	# 57
	$   67,461.45

	Withholding Warrant
	# 58
	$ 138,663.79

	Vendor Warrant
	# 59
	$ 104,168.89

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   78,128.70

	from 12/3/18 – 12/9/18
	
	

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   55,695.00

	from 12/10/18 – 12/16/18
	
	

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   18,658.00

	from 12/17/18 – 12/23/18
	
	

	Ambulance Commitment
	
	$   11,275.30

	from 12/24/18 – 12/30/18
	
	

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#12
	$     5,160.00
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APPROVED WARRANTS AND COMMITMENTS 

Moved by Millias seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants and commitments:

	Payroll Warrant
	# 60
	$    363,510.58

	Vendor Warrant
	# 61
	$ 1,328,682.61

	Withholding Warrant
	# 62
	$    136,564.09

	School Warrant
	# 63
	$    527,787.71

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	# 01
	$        5,160.00


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	National Grid (service/concession stand)…………………........

National Grid (service/Town Hall)……………………………..

Powers & Sullivan, LLC (audit yr. end 6/30/18)…………........
KP Law, P.C. (legal/July, Aug. &Nov.)………………………..
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/December) ………………..

Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/December) …............................
Matthew Bender & Co., Inc. (MA law books)…………………
Michael Gilman Esq. (legal/December) ……………….............
	$        41.53
$   1,913.25
$ 18,000.00
$   3,761.15
$   2,112.50
$      580.00
$      565.61
$   2,140.00


SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Steve Hayward – Cremation Wall
Cemetery Superintendent Hayward came in tonight to go over where the new section of graves will be and where he intends to put up the cremation wall.  Previously when he came before the Board the cremation wall was going to be where he now wants to open up the new 40x80 foot section that will add ninety-six lots.  He is now going to move the cremation wall over by the water tower where the hill goes down and will flatten out the area.  He will start with one wall with 2 single pillars; 2 companion pillars; 2 niches without alcoves and 2 niches without alcoves to see if there is an interest because he does not want to spend a lot of money just in case no one is purchasing them.  Garron asked when was he going to do this and what would the cost be.  Hayward said once he gets approval from the BOS and has the area cleared out he will start and the cost is about $10,000 for forty Niches.  Roy then asked what color and he said gray.  Seelig asked where the funds would come from and Hayward said lots & graves account.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias the Board unanimously authorized the expenditure of Lots & Graves funds for the purpose of a cremation wall, such expenditure not to exceed $10,000.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Marilyn MacDonald - MacDonald Industries

Two residents came in this evening to hear the update from MacDonald Industries as they saw that it was listed on the meeting notice.  Seelig read the following email from Marilyn MacDonald that was sent on December 28, 2018:

Hello all again.  Boston DEP reached out yesterday with apology for not getting back to us sooner as it had been some time since our last meeting.  They stated they have had a number of internal discussions regarding the Bridgewater/Halifax project.  
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We were also informed they have one more internal meeting next week and then will schedule a meeting with the project proponent’s shortly thereafter with us to discuss options.  We appreciate all your patience as we work through with DEP on this project to develop the appropriate approach and pathway to provide to you.  I will inform you all as soon as they give us the meeting date so you can expect a follow up right after that meeting.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

George Latini – BR’s Monponsett Inn – OUIs
Seelig explained that every two month the BOS gets a report from the AG’s office of OUI data. Basically the reports are generated when someone is pulled over for an OUI.  The party goes to court and has to provide information as to where they are coming from.  What they are saying, is not under sworn oath, so the establishment, person or venue is not responsible where their last drink was.  So when an establishment in Halifax comes up on the report we notify the owner letting them know of that fact but if we see them having more than one then we will ask them to come in to discuss the situation.  Seelig said this is not a disciplinary hearing it is just a discussion to say we received this report and would like to talk to you about it.   
Latini said that he did not hear anything about this until Seelig contacted him.  He wished they did get the report so he would have known there was a problem.    He said that he has four bars and most of the people that work for him have been with him for several years and he has a policy that if one of the bartenders feels they need to shut someone off they do and he stands by whatever their decision is, whether it is right or wrong. 

Garron asked if everyone was up to date on their TIPS training and Latini said yes.  He continued to say that if they are having a function or a wedding and someone was to leave the function room with alcohol it is confiscated.  Usually at a wedding they want to bring coolers in but he will take them and at the end of the night give it back them k on their way out the door.  

Garron said when the individual was asked where was their last drink and they said Monponsett they very well could have been in the parking lot drinking.  Latini said is it could have been a Saturday night or at a function.  Garron added that the office does not get notified until after a year, so we know nothing about it until after the fact.
Latini said as far as functions go if you are at a function you cannot leave that area and drink at the bar.  Millias said that can be tough to monitor as people could slide around and Latini said it is not bad because we usually get the same crowd so if a younger person who is 19, 20 years old is at the bar they kind of stand out like a sore thumb.  If he has a wedding that runs until eleven/twelve o’clock the main bar would be closed or shutting down and they would not serve anyone.  
Garron said basically tonight’s meeting with you is a welfare check and Latini said he appreciates it and it is good to have this conversation.  
Millias asked if the incident dates were close together and Seelig said he would have to check but did say there was one in one quarter and one in another quarter.  
He then informed the Board that he has closed the restaurant to do renovations – starting in the kitchen as it is old.  He is still going to be to be doing functions and weddings and will be open 7 am to 2 pm to do breakfast and lunch.
Roy asked when will he re-open and he said he is hoping in ninety days.  He is waiting for the kitchen guys to come in and then have plans drawn up. 
The Board wished him luck on the renovations and thanked him for coming in.  
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
Halifax v. Marble

The Town has filed against Lawrence and Joy Marble regarding zoning by-law violations at 16 Cedar Street seeing as the defendants have failed to bring the property into compliance despite being notified by the Town of the violations with plenty of time to do so.  No action is needed, but Seelig wanted the Board to be aware that the matter is now before the Land Court.

School Renovation Project

The latest review session was on Thursday.  A fair amount of the remaining work has been done, but based on what Millias and Piccirilli said there may still be a punch list for exterior work.  In addition, the door openers for ADA access have not been installed along and there are other door projects.  The Building Inspector plans on issuing a new temporary Certificate of Occupancy tomorrow for another 45 days.
There is a request for approval of “Construction Change Directive” #002 from Habeeb and Associates for $5,279.84 for materials related to the door opener arms.
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the Construction Change Directive” #002 for material related to the door opener arms.  
Garron asked why so long and Millias said that first the doors were ordered incorrectly, which they took responsibility for, and then when the news ones came in they were not up to code.  
Time line for Fire Suppression System 

	Release of bid documents
	January 16th

	Pre-bid conference
	January 22nd 

	Sub bid deadline
	January 31st 

	General contractor bid deadline
	February 7th


Department Head Meeting & Submitted Articles
Seelig will be meeting with department heads this coming Thursday about budget status, various building/infrastructure projects, a possible new phone system and other topics.  

The following FY2020 Articles have been submitted:
Police Department
$  90,000 for one marked cruiser and one unmarked cruiser (Police Chief)




$  12,000 for five new Tasers




$  35,000 for fifteen new computers or the Police and Fire Departments




$    5,000 for bullet-resistant vests

Animal Control
$    5,000 to replace the current vehicle 


Elementary School
$  16,000 for network switches

Silver Lake

$  36,000 (plus $14,000 from Plympton) to pay Kingston for OT for a 




    resource officer

Fire


$300,000 for new ambulance

Town Clerk

$  21,800 for voting machines

Contract Negotiations

Sergeants have asked to begin negotiations.  The Board will need to decide on assignments, talk with counsel and have a review session with the departments (Fire Chief, Police Chief and Highway Surveyor) probably on January 25th. 
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Housing Authority Vacancy

The Housing Authority will meet with the Board of Selectmen on the January 22nd at 8:15pm to choose someone to fill a vacancy on the Authority’s board.  It most likely will be Diantha Guimares who lives at the Housing Authority.

Wage and Personnel Proposal/Special Police Officers

Chief Chaves has proposed that special police officers receive time-and-a-half for working on a holiday.  He sent the proposal after the deadline for amendments to the W&P, but since Seelig had proposed something similar for call firefighters, he will encourage W&P if they decide to do something for call firefighters, to do something similar for the special police officers.  At this point, Seelig’s recommendation would be to limit it to Thanksgiving, Christmas and New Year’s Day as regular officers receive straight pay for working the other holidays, but time-and-a-half for these three days.

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Bob Grant & Donald McCauley – PILOT for solar project – River Street
Before beginning Garron asked if they have started work there and Grant said they have done some pre-construction work: survey work, locating corners of the lots, putting in monuments.    Grant then introduced himself to the BOS stating that he is with Essex Capital Partners and a developer for the proposed solar array which they are looking to construct on River Street.  The said the property, which everyone knows is owned by Haseotes and is about a 40-acres.  They are proposing a project to be part of what’s called a Smart Program and started working about a year and a half ago.  There has not really been any engineering done on this site for an extended period of time so they kind of had to start from scratch.  They have gone through the complete permitting process and have all their non-ministerial permits in hand; Conservation Commission, Planning Board and Natural Heritage.  They have an interconnection agreement with National Grid and have submitted this site to the Smart Program which is through Mass. DOER so now they are waiting for them to come back and tell them where they ‘land’ in their what they call their base rate block.  He explained that the total program is sixteen hundred megawatts and what they do is created eight blocks of two hundred megawatts each so if you are admitted in block one you get a certain rate; if you aren’t in block one, you automatically have slotted into block two, which would be is 96% of block one and if you miss block two, you go into block three and that rate would be 96% of block two and so on.  He further said that between block one and eight there is roughly a twenty-five percent reduction in what they get paid.  
Grant said that they met with Seelig quite a while ago, and at that time they were told that Town was willing to discuss a PILOT but it is tough for them to say this is what this thing is potentially worth because they do not know.  One of the biggest drivers is obviously the revenue side, which they will not until they get a block allocation therefore they have had to put everything on hold.  So that is where they are now with the hope to close on the land this week and start construction this year.   

Garron stated that at this point they cannot make a presentation about the PILOT program until they know what block they are in and Grant said they have a pretty good idea of which block they might fall in.  Roy asked what block would it be and he said between three and five.
Millias asked Seelig if they talked about this at the Town Meeting last year in terms of getting authorization to negotiate a PILOT and Seelig said there are two steps: passing an Article to negotiate a PILOT and then an Article to approve the agreement.  

One of the Board members asked if this was done at the ATM and Seelig said he does not think so but would have to go back and check.  
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Seelig said that there is nothing preventing the Board from putting an Article on the Special Town meeting that we are expecting to have next month so that we can at least get the negotiations started and approved. 

Attorney Don McCauley was also present tonight.  He introduced himself to the BOS and stated that the firm’s expertise is in the renewable energy industry and they advise and represent business people in their transactions in developing and financing energy projects.
Garron how many other projects do you have in the works right now and Grant said that they really don’t have multiple projects going on as they rather get one that is right rather than screw up a bunch.  Grant said this is our fifth project overall as there is a lot of waiting for the State incentives to basically line up.  They did start looking in Massachusetts quite a while ago but then had to wait for the Smart Program to roll out; hence this is their first Massachusetts project. 
Seelig said the next step would be getting all the numbers and then putting an Article on the ATM warrant or if things move along on February’s STM warrant.  Grant did want to say that one of the issues preventing this site from being developed is it being zoned industrial.  He understands that this was done forty fifty sixty years ago creating many stumbling blocks.  Millias asked where did they have to run the lines to and Grant said they will tie into an existing three-phase located at East and Thompson Street and then continue to the Mill Street substation in Bridgewater
Grant said developing the site is going to be very expensive because basically there needs to be  all new infrastructure from East Street all the way down but hopefully once they build up the infrastructure and the three-phase power is in it will  be an opportunity to open up this particular parcel.  Millias stated that it definitely is pricey because when they did the line construction on Route 58 it was well over a million just to run up to where they did and that was kind of a straight shot.
Grant said that they would love to move forward with this and asked what the next step would be and Roy said that they will need to go to Town Meeting to get authorization to negotiate a PILOT and the timing is perfect because we have a Special Town Meeting coming up in the next month or so.  
The Board thanked them for coming in and making the long drive.  
Noreen Callahan – Matron Appointment
Chief Chaves came in this evening along with Ms. Callahan requesting that the BOS appoint her as a Matron.  He stated that she has been the Animal Control Officer since 2013 and is excited to become a Matron.  He further said that they will be doing a regional matron program soon which Halifax will take part in.  Garron asked Callahan how she felt about becoming a Matron and she said she was excited about it.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to appoint Noreen Callahan as a Matron with a term to expire June 30, 2019.  
Highway Gas Tank Project

Mobilization and demolition should begin the last week of January.  Installation should begin during the last third of February with final inspections the first week of March.  A change order needs to be approved by the Board in the amount of $5,900 for delivery and rental of temporary tanks for 60 days.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the change order for $5,900. 
Selectmen Meeting – January 8, 2019




                         Page 7
Civil Service Notice of Employment Form - Lyczynski 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted to authorize the Chair, Kim R. Roy, to sign the Notice of Employment form for Andrew Lyczynski.

Solar Array Franklin Street
There has been a request to the ConCom by Bowker LLC to amend the order of conditions for this project.  No action is needed by the Board.

Highway Union Employee List
The Union has asked for an updated list of employees for positions covered under the contract.  Seelig is working with the Treasurer-Collector’s office to provide this information by January 31st. 
Steven Waterman/Highway Union v. Halifax
AFSCME has filed against the Town with the Employment Relations Board alleging that the Town violated Waterman’s union rights when it released information relating to the Board’s decision to uphold the Highway Surveyor’s decision not to promote Waterman to Heavy Equipment Operator status along with the higher pay rate.  Seelig is working with Attorney Gilman on this.

Holmes Public Library - Welcome to Halifax Packet
The Library has put together a “Welcome to Halifax” packet with information about the Town, community groups, etc.

Beaver Dam on South Street
There was a report on December 20th about a possible beaver dam that might end up flooding the road near 66 South Street due to heavy rains. Seelig is checking with the Highway Department to see if anything resulted from the report.

Special Town Meeting
Seelig would like the Board to schedule a Special Town Meeting for February 25, 2019, at 7:30pm at the Halifax Elementary School for the purpose of approval for an additional appropriation for the fire suppression system at the Elementary School.  He recommended that the Board open the warrant tonight and close it on January 22, 2019 at 8pm.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to open the warrant for the Special Town Meeting for February 25, 2019 at 7:30 pm and close the warrant on January 22, 2019 at 8:00 pm.  
Ambulance Abatement

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to abate the following amounts from the Ambulance Account:
	    November 2018
	   $     2,537.00

	    December 2018
	   $ 111,755.53

	    December  2018 (Disposition Report)
	   $     4,240.00
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS (CONTINUED)

Scott Clawson – Fieldstone Farms – change in consent agreement
Scott Clawson’s Attorney Phil Taylor first want to extend Clawson’s apologies for not being able to make it tonight as there was some confusion on the date when scheduling.  Seelig explained Clawson was told Friday, January 11th instead of Tuesday, January 8th.  Roy apologized for the mix up. 
Roy began by saying that the BOS understands that Clawson is looking for the Board to extend some of the horse shows and Taylor said yes.  He explained that Clawson was approached by the New England Dressage Association (present tonight were three members of the association) to host show their show.   About fourteen years ago they used to do a show at the Fieldstone Farms but then outgrow that facility and moved to another one.  They now want to do a smaller show and bring that to Fieldstone.  This show will be about one hundred-fifty entries for the first weekend in June (June 1st & 2nd).
Roy asked how does this fall into the schedule meaning the amount of the shows allowed.  Taylor said the consent decree has two restrictions pertaining to the shows.  One is seven multi-day events, this would be the seventh multi-day event, and the other is a thirty show-day limitation, so this show would put Clawson two days over the thirty day limit.  There’s also an additional request and that is Clawson would like to add one additional show day to the already existing Silver Oak Jumper Tournament that is in August therefore now bring it three days over the thirty day limit.    
Taylor continued to say that one of the reasons he is here tonight is because next Tuesday (January 15th) is the deadline for Clawson to provide a schedule of the coming calendar year’s horse shows to the BOS. 
Millias asked if they had to do it.  
Taylor then referred to page 4; section 8; last sentence of the agreement where it said additional horse shows may be held with the approval Board of Selectmen.  His recollection from back when the agreement was revised (2016) was that probably one of the reasons that language was put in there was to provide such flexibility.  Roy wanted to point out that when they revised the consent agreement it took a while to the tune of seven or eight meetings to do it with them going back and forth on numerous changes in the agreement.  Taylor agreed that there were a number of changes and said that some of the changes he believes were clarifying enforcement issues out of court to bring some more local control down to it.  
Millias said speaking for myself, it isn’t the show, it’s the effort that we all went through to finally come up with an agreement and then we’re twenty minutes into the hour, exaggerating of course, and now you want to alter it again.  Then next year it’s five shows, and then it is seven more shows the year after? There are neighbors and abutters and still some complaints about loud speakers and what not.  Millias thinks the Board needs refer to town counsel and speaking for himself Millias is not interested in extending the dates.  
Garron said his feeling on the situation is that he mentioned a deadline of the fifteenth to submit his horse show dates and Taylor explained that is the deadline to provide the initial schedule.  Garron then said it is a pretty short period of time to expect them to make a decision tonight because Clawson has a deadline to meet.  He is not ready to make that decision right now.
Taylor said he hope that by the end of the night if you are not ready to make a decision he would have a good understanding of what concerns need to be addressed and then Clawson could submit proposed dates including the dates they are looking for by the fifteenth.  Then they could continue this discussion, where he’s either going to get those extra dates or he would be pulling back, at the Board’s next meeting. 
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Roy asked Seelig if the abutters were notified of this evening meeting and he said yes and further said he received a phone call from one abutter mentioning that there are too many announcements over the PA system such as a vehicle that needs to be moved and Seelig suggested having attendees sign up for texts or use some type of app to get information out rather than via loudspeaker and that it is too loud.  They don’t want to be sitting in their backyard listening to all those announcements.  Seelig does not know if it is a matter of changing the loudspeaker orientation so the sound goes away from the abutting properties.  The second thing is signage needs to be more prominent on Plymouth Street so that visitors do not mistake other properties for the entrance to Fieldstone.  And the third question about the berm that was placed and how that affected wetlands/street.  Seelig does not know how relevant it was to the shows but he will have to check with the Conservation Commission about that.  
Seelig thinks that it would be practical for the Board review the agreement again and consult with town counsel and if there are issues that have arisen with other town departments we may need to have some language changed to assist them in their work.  
Taylor wanted to address the abutter’s concerns.  For the loud speaker, he asked if was brought to Clawson’s attention and Roy said probably not.  Taylor said if not brought to his attention then it could not have been addressed.  He further said that Clawson wants to be a good neighbor and he recalls that there was one neighbor with regard to the noise issue not sure if it is the same one but he will bring it to Clawson’s attention and is sure he will look into these issues.
Roy said that they were not asking people if there were any issues but seeing as we received the request for additional shows we wanted to get the abutters concerns.   
Taylor does not recall too many of these neighbors being shy to raise an issue with problems and pretty sure that Clawson made it very clear that if any neighbor had an issue they could walk right up to him and tell him so he could address it.   With cars pulling into the neighbor’s driveways he is sure Clawson could do more signage making it clear where the shows are but again if it hasn’t been brought to his attention then he can’t do anything. 
He further went on to say that the agreement did contemplate about adjusting the show schedule and believes it was wisely left in there because it is probably the smaller issue of the overall agreement as the agreement addressed the safety concerns of the Town.  Roy added and following rules.  Taylor said yes following rules, enforcement procedures, and in order to make sure all the shows run properly.  He thinks one of the stipulations at the beginning of the agreement that was always in there is that this was an allowed use, it was permitted.  He thinks that Clawson is looking at having the New England Dressage be a continued thing, that is if NED is willing to do a show.  Taylor said this is something we can take on as a step-by-step basis but he is not sure if the entire agreement has to be opened up.
Roy asked it the they would be in default if they opened the agreement because they would be editing it and Taylor said no, because it is stated in the agreement additional horse shows may be held with the approval of the Selectmen and the bulk of the agreement addresses the actual size of the show, the number of entries for the horses, when people can start coming and going, the safety issues with regard to medical and police, the food safety issues.
Roy added and having buildings within compliance and Taylor said that he does not know if that was in the agreement or an outside issue.  Roy said that is an outside issue but was going to speak her truth.  She said that she would like nothing more than to support our local business and it is something that she is open to, but she wanted to be clear about her disappointment in the fact that we having been asking Clawson to bring his buildings in compliance and it took him a very long period to address it.  
Millias then mentioned the gazebo that had the second floor that was not in accordance with the permit that was issued.  
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Roy is very disappointed.  She said when revising the agreement back in 2016 it took many meetings to resolve numerous issues and they really exhausted themselves to make sure that everybody was being served.  She thought it was a pretty positive process and if Clawson was here tonight she would outright tell him that this is not fair of him because in good faith and he promised he would follow the rules. 
Taylor said with regard to the gazebo from what he knows of that situation he thinks a lot of that falls on the contractor.  Clawson hired a contractor to handle that for him, to pull the permits.  He also thinks when the drawings were brought to the Building Inspector there is a question as to how clear it was that it was a two-story building.  He believes that when the Building Inspector first saw it, he didn’t believe it was a two-story building.  Roy asked Taylor if he had seen what was originally proposed or was he assuming that and said that did see the plans and can see where the builder is saying this is what it is and the Building Inspector is saying another thing but regardless of how that happened, this was not Clawson’s doing, this is about the people he hired and the buck stops with them.  Even thought this was not relevant to what he came in to talk about tonight Millias did say that Clawson was there and saw what was going on.
Roy said her issue was that there were so many letters and attempts – we were going out of our way again to help fix the problem.  Taylor understands that and said Clawson is trying to get the person responsible to fix this before it gets too expensive.  He thinks they are at the point where everything has worked out satisfactory point right now and believes this is one of the delays for Clawson not coming here sooner.  His understanding is that the Building Inspector has signed off on the gazebo and cannot be used for the shows.
Roy said that it cannot be used for commercial use, only for residential use and that rule needs to be followed.  If she is to find out that that it is being used by anyone other than who resides on the property it will be bad.
Taylor then said that if Clawson wants to go forward he would have to apply for an architectural waiver.  Again Taylor said Clawson hired a professional to do the work and then he finds out that it was not being done correctly and now he is trying to get them to fix it - taking time and costing him money.  Roy understands that but her issue was the lack of response, lack of communication, us reaching out to him and him not getting back.  She thought they had a nice mutual agreement, they were moving forward and then that whole gazebo thing happened shortly after signing the revised agreement. 
Millias said there are other issues.  One is trying to get reports on the well water for the Board of Health in a timely manner.  Taylor said he was not aware of the issue of the wells and does not know what the time issue with the well is.  
Roy said personally she does not want to hold up another business from being able to do their business, but she needed to verbalize her frustration with the situation.
Taylor said let them know what the problem is so they can fix it and Roy said Clawson the problem.  He then asked if they were talking about the gazebo or the water and Roy and Millias said both.  Taylor then said the gazebo was maybe a lack of communication on Clawson’s part.  He said that he will bring up the issue about the water with Clawson.   Taylor said that he may be under-speculating, if he was late but if the Board of Health was okay with it or if … 
Roy thinks the issue is that Clawson does not think he still needs to do it and Millias said that was his perception as well.  Taylor said to be fair he does not thinks it is about whether he thinks he needs to get it done. 
Millias said he knows he is here to defend Clawson but wanted him to understand where he was coming from because the Board is constantly asked to do things for him, whereas his response for items that he needs to take care of is lackadaisical at best.   
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So it is a little difficult to be supportive of him when we are not feeling the love in return.  Taylor understands what Millias was saying but said there are two sides to every story.
Taylor then said that Clawson wants to be able to use the property for its intended use.   One thing he learned tonight is the high level his property is considered in the horse arena with the horse competitions so regardless of the owner he thinks it is a nice thing for Halifax.

Millias is thinking of the abutters too, because every extra day impacts their lives and Taylor understood that and thinks this is a smaller show.  Millias wanted to be clear that it has nothing to do with this particular show but it is with the ownership of the property.  Again he is not speaking for the whole Board just himself.  Taylor said that fourteen years ago when New England Dressage used the facility they use to deal directly with the Town to make sure the shows ran smoothly.  He understands the Board’s concerns, other than the gazebo which I know his communication right to the town might have been lacking but that’s because he is yelling and someone else to go do their job.  Millias said that it is still his responsibility and Roy stated that he is a very good attorney.  Taylor said that Clawson did address it and Millias said eventually, after being hammered about it.
Taylor said it got to the point where the person who was supposed to do it … he had to get his own engineers.  It would have been ideal if he did things earlier you give someone a lot of money to do something you want it done right.
Roy said we all sat for many meeting and spent over thirty hours trying to come up with an agreement and promises were made that he was going to the right thing because this is not a new pattern with him.  She said when we all sat here and did this agreement we all promised  and she understands that  it was somebody else’s fault but that is exactly the kind of things we used to hear and that we all agreed was never going to be said again.  Taylor said a lot of the issues we focus on more were the shows, the conduct of the shows and he thinks the issue of the Building Inspector is a once removed issue and not related to the shows but related to building something on the property and Roy understood that but the water has to do with the shows.  Again Taylor said he did not know anything about that.  Roy said that will have to addressed and asked if it has and Seelig said for right now yes because we have not had any shows.  Roy wants assurance that the testing is going to be done with no question at all and that Clawson is going to follow that rule.  He said he does not think the shows can go forward and the Board of Health has the power to shut him down.   The only assurance Taylor can give the BOS is that Clawson will hear from him about this and making sure gets the water testing done for the Board of Health.  He presumes that once a show schedule is established the water testing schedule would be established. 
Millias suggested that Taylor might want to touch base with the Board of Health to see what other issues there may have been along the way, because he knows there have been a lot of last minute vendor issues and things of that nature. 
Taylor said his requirement with the Board of Health with respect to the water is clear.  He does not know what the issue is as to why certain things happen but he knows from the meetings before what needs to be done and he will remind Clawson.  He thinks Clawson will understand that his shows are in jeopardy.  Taylor does not know what the water option is and Roy said she does not know what the specific issue was about the water, but had heard from some town officials that there may be an issue of whether Clawson was meeting the well requirements.  He said if he can’t use his wells he believes he’d asked to tie into the Town and Millias said he may have done that but some of the well water is used for something but cannot remember exactly what.  Taylor said his recollection is that the well water is not used for human consumption, however, because the spigots are accessible on the property it has to meet the standards in case someone ignores the signs and does what they are no supposed to do.  
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He thinks there was a time he had to tie into the Town’s water supply in order to provide water but that might that might have been for food preparations.  Millias said he thinks that is what happened.
Roy said the fact that we do not have a roomful of people from the abutters saying no, besides the call/emails, eases her concern.  Taylor said that if anyone does call the office ask them to reach out to Clawson directly not that he wants put the Town to be in the middle of a the liaison issue.  If they want to drop a note to him, send an email; somehow let him know because that is the first step in taking care of any issues.  
Roy said they may not know his email which is why she likes when they reached out to the abutters, that’s probably why we got the response, so we reach out to the abutters and hey we have a meeting about the agreement.   
Garron said that it is not the Board’s responsibility to find out what the neighbors want.  His major issue with Clawson is him not acting immediately on things or in a reasonable amount of time – showing a lack of respect.  We as a Board have shown respect by communicating with him via letters to let him know what he has done and the Health Department and Building Inspector has done the same.  As far as Taylor said immediate or reasonable amount of time is over-looking that behind-the-scenes things are happening and as for the Board of Health, he does not know what has been brought to Clawson’s attention.  Garron said that if you were in Court and you said to the Judge I hadn’t been notified of x,y, or z the first thing the Judge would ask is how did you communicate with your client.  His thought is if Clawson wants to know what the neighbors feel about the shows take the initiative and knock on some doors to find out.
Taylor said all he is saying is if someone does call let them know that Clawson’s door is open and said that if a neighbor talks with him and they don’t get anywhere, the Board will probably hear about it and as you know, the agreement does have provisions to address things of that nature.  He knows Clawson wants to be a good neighbor and when it comes to the Board of Health, he does not know about what transpired last year.  He thinks the agreement has been in effect for two seasons; believe it was signed in July 2016; approved August of 2017, but were still operating under the old agreement in 2016 and Roy said they kind of adopted it without it being official.  Then it was official in 2017 and 2018.  So it’s about three seasons with this agreement.  He understands the concerns and they are going to be addressed. 
If there’s a difference of agreement between him and the other Boards as to what’s being done timely and not.  When he asked Clawson if there were any other problems he did not indicate there was.  Millias said that no other issues could also mean anything outstanding at the moment and not necessarily that he hasn’t had any other issues.  Taylor would have hoped Clawson would have told him he was late with the water testing.
Roy said to be clear she never saw that correspondence with the Board of Health but did see correspondence with the Building Committee and Taylor said the gazebo is an issue and he is well aware of it and he does know when things were pushed on he then pushed on getting it resolved. 
Roy said her it is tough because she does not want to hold up another business and knows the shows are good for the Town of Halifax.  She ask Taylor if he can make sure Clawson promises to at least communicate back and say ‘hey, Building Inspector, you know I’m working on it, thank you so much’ and not like have crickets.  Taylor said he could do that. 
Millias said that they do meet again until January 22nd and he would like to have some sort of correspondence/discussion with the town’s attorney, hence he does not know how that is going to work out for Clawson in regards to his dates.  Taylor said if the Board was to put them on for the 22nd and where the agreement has a deadline of January 15th (to submit horse show dates) would they be willing would extend it.  
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He can have Clawson submit the dates subject to the modification and pending approval of the Board.  Roy said that is fine as long as they can extend making their decisions to the 22nd.  
Taylor said New England Dressage (three people from the organization  were present for the meeting) is that they are meeting next week and asked them if waiting until the 22nd would be too late and  they said it will be and that they can try again next year.  
Millias again wanted the folks from the horse show to know it has nothing to do with the show and they totally understood.  
Taylor then said that Clawson is looking for a multiple things:  he’s looking for two days in June and adding a day in August.  He asked if the Board would entertain letting the New England Dressage Association do a show on June 1st and 2nd at Fieldstone Farms, they shall comply with all terms of his consent agreement and that they will be the party responsible for making sure that show complies.  
Millias did not know how the rest of the Board feels but personally he would not be able to support that as they would not have had time to talk to Town Council.  
Taylor said they will still be back on the 22nd to address the other issues with Clawson about the one extra day.  

Garron said that he did not want to deal with any part of this until we check with our attorney and deal with the whole thing all at once.  Millias also wants to deal with it all at once.  Garron then said it is change in the document, even though we have permission to do this, because we’re going pass the thirty days.
Taylor believes the intent of the wording – additional horse shows may be held with the approval Board of Selectmen”) was put in there in case shows were to be added the whole document did not have to be altered.  He thinks everything else that was changed; outside sources combined with the Fire Department and such, was done so that the BOS had that control.  
Roy was torn about this and understands where Tom and Troy are coming from and knows that there meeting dates have made it difficult.  Seelig pointed out that the Board had a month off and were not told of the January 15th deadline.  He said Clawson can bring in the schedule of dates in two weeks and the Board then could approve or not approve them.  Taylor said he did not know about their deadline constraints beforehand.  
Roy said the Board came into this meeting thinking that they would have a discussion, talk about the grievances, have Town Counsel look at it and then we would come back and make the changes if that was the case.  
Seelig said that the Board will talk to counsel during the next couple of weeks and entertain the idea about all three dates.  If it turns out it is too late two weeks from now then it is too late but at least the Board will have that discussion.

It was decided that this discussion will be continued to January 22nd at 8:30.
Taylor said that Clawson might have an issue on the 22nd but he (Taylor) will be there.  He added that he will be speaking to him about the concerns and I make sure that he adheres to what is expected of him.   
Taylor asked who he should contact in the Board of Health and Seelig Cathy Drinan and if for some reason she is not in the office he could speak with Peggy Selter.   Taylor said that he will reach out to the BOH to find out exactly what is needed.  He then said he thinks they are the only other Board involved and Millias said the Building Inspector is also involved.
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GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS (CONTINUED)
Fire Department SAFE Grant
The Department has been awarded two grants one in the amount of $3,754 for Student Awareness of Fire Education and the other one for $2,400 for a Senior Safe Grant.  The Chief recognized Captains Cunningham and Cuozzo for their work in obtaining these grants.  The BOS will send letters to both captains thanking them for obtaining the grants.  

Printing of the Town Report & Town Meeting Warrant
Harding & Son provided prices for printing the Town Report and Town Meeting Warrant.  Costs were up, $14.45 per page to $14.90 per page for the Report, and $46.71 per page to $46.94 per page for the Warrant.  Seelig is recommending that the Board approves the quote. 
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to award the printing contract to Harry B. Harding & Son for the printing of the Town of Halifax 2018 Annual Report, the 2019 May Annual Town Meeting Warrant and 2019 May Special Town Meeting Warrant.

Recycling Abatement Request
Seelig does recommend that the abatement be granted as the requesters paid the bill, sold the property, and are now looking for the Town to give them a refund.  As with other municipal charges, this should have been part of the settlement documents for the sale of the property.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to deny the request for an abatement for Bill #636 based on the fact that the owner at the time of the sale is responsible for the payment of fees and should make whatever arrangement for partial reimbursement between themselves and the buyer as part of the sales agreement. 
New Ambulance Rates
The Fire Chief is recommending that the ambulance rates be changed to equal Comstar’s “Top 50” rates.
Moved by Roy and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously voted to adopt the following list of ambulance fees, effective February 1, 2019:
	SERVICE
	FROM
	TO

	Basic Life Support (BLS)
	          $ 1,241
	        $ 1,456

	Advanced Life Support 1 (ALS1)
	          $ 2,009
	        $ 2,287

	Advanced Life Support 2 (ALS2)
	          $ 2,214
	        $ 3,420

	Mileage
	       $33/per mile
	   $35.97/per mile

	Non-Covered Mileage
	       $33/per mile
	       $33/per mile


HVAC Maintenance Agreement for Library
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to sign the HVAC Maintenance agreement. 
FY2018 Audit
Powers and Sullivan have completed the draft of the financial statements and management letter.  Seelig hopes to review them with the financial team and then meet with Powers and Sullivan before the end of the month.
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407 South Street 

Town Counsel is working with the family with a likely move out date by February 28th for the last occupant.  
Dunkin’ Donuts Signage
The Planning Board approved a new lit sign for Dunkin’ Donuts.  The Board does not view it as internally lit.  No action is needed from the BOS. 
Pavement Management/Traffic Sign Asset Database
Steve Hayward and Cesar Calouro have provided the Board with a copy of a proposed agreement with McMahon Transportation Engineers and Planners to complete an inventory.  Seelig will have this reviewed by Town Counsel and possibly ask the Board to approve it between meetings.

Pope’s Tavern/Council on Aging Facility
Sandra Conway wrote to the Board to say that she has given up on using Pope’s Tavern because of the wretched conditions there.  She hopes that the Town will find a way of providing a better facility for seniors.  

Mass. Town Clerk’s Association Winter Conference
The Board needs to affirm Millias’ signature on a letter confirming that funding had not been approved for the Assistant Town Clerk, Susan Lawless, to attend the conference.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Roy, the Board unanimously affirmed Millias signing the denial letter stating that no funding has been approved for the Assistant Town Clerk, Susan Lawless, to attend the MTCA Winter Conference.   
Fire Chief Contract
There are two copies for the Board to sign, updating the FY2020 compensation amounts that were previously agreed to.

Indemnifying Municipal Employees
There is a statute, Chapter 258, Section 13, that allows municipalities to indemnify employees for their actions as part of their authorized duties.  The Town has insurance for this, through the Public Officials policy but, for whatever reason, has not accepted the statute.  Attorney Mayo recommends acceptance.  Seelig plans on putting this on the warrant for the Annual Town Meeting.

John Peck - Earth Removal Permit
Mr. Peck has asked for an extension to file the necessary paperwork from tonight to January 22nd as he is in ill health.  
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to extend the filing deadline for Mr. Peck from tonight to January 22, 2019.   

Pine Street Bridge Design
We are waiting for agreement on the final wording of the contract between the Town and BETA Group (the proposed designer for the new bridge on Pine Street).
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Foreclosed Properties
The Treasurer-Collector has notified the Board that four properties: 407 South Street (one person living there; see elsewhere for status report), a Pine Street property owned by John Peck, a Hudson Street property owned by Joanne Curran, and 92 Lingan Street have all completed their foreclosure proceedings and the Town now owns them.  The Town will need to wait a year as the former property owners still have redemption rights for that period.  After that time, the Town can decide how to make use of them/sell them, etc.

Surplus Equipment – Board of Health
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously declared one (1) HP JetPro 8710 surplus.
Resignation – Thomas Hall – Police Department 
Thomas D. Hall has given his resignation as a Permanent Intermittent Police Officer effective February 1st.
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to send him a letter thanking for his years of service on the department. 

277 Plymouth Street – Old BR’s Building

Cumberland Farms has boarded up the building.
Nip Bottles
The City of Chelsea has banned them.  Seelig in favor of this, but we will need to work with surrounding communities for this to have any effect.

Computer Network at the Council on Aging
The work that was done last month appears to have solved the numerous problems that had been occurring.  It is likely that Seelig will need to do a line item transfer on May 1st to cover the expenditures.

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:26 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------

Thomas Millias
Clerk
/pjm
